THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY
Regular Workshop Meeting – MARCH 25, 2008
MINUTES 

The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular workshop meeting in the School Board Room on March 25, 2008 which began at approximately 5:00 p.m.

PRESENT:

MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Chairman






Member Residing in District No. 2





DR.  JUDI MILLER, Vice Chairman






Member Residing in District No. 1





DR.  JOHN CARVELLI (arrived at 6:00 p.m.)






Member Residing in District No. 3





MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY






Member Residing in District No. 4





MR.  TROY INGERSOLL






Member Residing in District No. 5

ALSO PRESENT:


MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent





MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Chairman Hilson called the meeting to order and led the Pledge of Allegiance.
CONSENT AGENDA



Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve




consent agenda items #1 through #11 as presented

(Hensley/Miller/Carried 4-0; Dr. Carvelli had not yet

arrived).
 1.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves
 2.  TB Certification of Completion - COP Series 2004 Project(s)                                                                          
 3.  TB Payment of Bills 02/29/08
 4.  TB Monthly Financial Report 02/29/08
 5.  TB Investment/Arbitrage Advisory Services Agreement with PFM Asset Management, LLC   

 6.  CT Ratification of Corrected School Board Policy #8.31 – Student Transportation
 7.  OR Professional Services Agreement with Deborah Carlstrom
 8.  OR National Best Buy Teach Grant Proposal   
 9.  SW Restructuring Plans for 2008-09 – Forest Grove Middle, White City Elementary,


Weatherbee Elementary, St. Lucie Elementary, Lakewood Park Elementary,


C. A. Moore Elementary                                                                                                                                                  
10.  AG Work Authorization to Donadio & Associates Architects for St. Lucie West Centennial


High School Ice Plant Project 
11.  AG Annual Florida Inventory of School House (FISH) Validation
SUPERINTENDENT UPDATE
15. ML Proposed Bell Times 2008-09

Superintendent Lannon informed the Board that Transpar Group, a consulting firm, had completed its study of the district’s transportation system.  The consulting group was asked to look at and analyze areas that maximized safety and the efficient use of buses--state law required districts to work toward maximum efficiency of school bus occupancy.  

Mr. Lannon explained that data collected by the consultant pointed out that the district’s three bus tiers were unbalanced and thus, inefficient.  In an attempt to balance the tiers, cause the least amount of disruption, and save an estimated $2.5 million, the consultant looked at moving some schools to the third tier, for example: 

Allapattah Flats K-8 from 7:30 a.m. -2:00 p.m.  to  9:30 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.


West Gate K-8          from 7:30 a.m. – 2:00 p.m. to 9:30 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.      

New Schools Opening 2008-09:

Winterlakes K-8  open between 9:15 a.m/9:30 a.m.

Palm Pointe Educational Research School @ Tradition open between 9:15 a.m./9:30 a.m.  

Mr. Lannon speculated about the severe budget crisis facing the district and state of Florida and resolved to find the best recommendation.  He stated it was too early to tell exactly which schools would be moved.  However, he clearly indicated the three tiers had to be “more appropriately equalized” from the way they currently existed.  Mr. Lannon realized that the changes under discussion were unpopular but he and staff would do what was best for the most while attempting to maximize efficiency and save $2.5 million.  He stated he would be bringing this item back to the Board in April 2008.      
Board members had an opportunity to ask questions/make comments on the subject.  It was suggested that a copy of the Transpar report be given to members of the Port St. Lucie City Council and Bus Stop Committee.  Chairman Hilson assured everyone that the methodology used to arrive at a solution would be very transparent.  People needed to know that higher costs are attached to some of the choices that are offered in the district, e.g., county-wide magnet school programs, school academies, zone variance, etc.  As an example, Mr. Marty Sanders mentioned that the cost to transport a regular ed student was approximately $700 per student per year.  The cost to transport a magnet school student (due to greater distances involved) was closer to $1,500 per student per year.  Mr. Sanders explained why some buses were not loaded to full capacity.  The maximum amount of time that a student is on a bus should not exceed 45-60 minutes.  With county-wide magnets where students live a great distance from their school, time (to continue picking up students) runs out before the bus gets full—school is starting.
Mr. Lannon told the Board that the Transpar consultant had said the district’s system was not a municipal/city transportation system where people go to a bus stop to get on and fill up the bus.  There were only two times when school buses were at maximum capacity:  the moment the last student is picked up prior to reaching school and the moment buses are loaded at the end of the school day.  The public had no way of knowing if a bus was at the beginning of a run or at the end of a run.     

In summary, Mr. Lannon reiterated that each district must make every effort to achieve
[transportation] efficiency per Florida Statute.  Staff had provided the Board with the latest information on the matter and he planned to bring a final recommendation to the Board in April.  Mr. Lannon clearly stated his recommendation would have to address the balancing of the three tiers/different start times.
Discussion ended and Chairman Hilson reminded the Board that an executive session had been scheduled to follow the March 25, 2008 regular workshop meeting.   She also asked that any unscheduled speakers turn in their speaker request forms to the Board.
STAFF REPORT/WORKSHOP ON SELECTED TOPICS                                      
12. OR Center of Excellence Update:

-MOA at Fort Pierce Westwood High School

-Honors Central at Fort Pierce Central High School
-Career/Technical Education District-wide

Dr. Owen Roberts, Assistant Superintendent of Teaching/Learning & Accountability/Assessment, gave the Board an overview of the district’s “Centers of Excellence”.  He stated that planning had taken 18 months and this was the first year of implementation.  Freshman students, teachers and coordinators from the Fort Pierce Westwood High Marine Oceanographic Academy (MOA) assisted Dr. Roberts with part of his presentation.  Ms. Kathy Schmidt, Director of Career & Technical Education, updated the Board on the district’s career technical programs.
All six high schools had decided on regional and district-wide attractor programs that would be phased in over a two-year period.  These were rigorous academic programs as well as career technical programs as follows:

Fort Pierce Central High--------------------------
Center for Medical and Electronic Engineering 

Technologies (district-wide attractor), AP/DE-Honors Central, Pre-Engineering, medical IT, Virtual High School, Bio-tech, Automotive,

Fort Pierce Westwood High----------------------Center for Marine and Environmental Science 

Technologies (district-wide attractor), AP, Arts, Bio-tech, Veterinary Sciences, Agricultural Science, Marine/Environmental Science, 

St. Lucie West Centennial High----------------Center for Musical Theater and Residential 

Construction Technologies (district-wide attractor), AP, First Responder, Bio-tech, Automotive, (Education, Law and Justice, TV Production),

Port St. Lucie High----------------------------------Center for Public Service and Media Technologies (district-wide attractor), Musical Theater and Residential Construction Technologies, IB, AP, Bio-tech, Journalism, Business, (Construction, Dramatic Arts, Dance), 



Lincoln Park Academy-----------------------------Center for IB and Performing Arts Technologies (district-wide attractor), IB Diploma, AP, (Musical Performing Arts, Bio-tech, Pre-engineering, Education),


Treasure Coast High-------------------------------Center for Innovation and Pre-Engineering 

Technologies (district-wide attractor), AICE, (Pre-engineering, International Business), Bio-tech, Creative Art, Media and Sport Marketing.
Ms. Schmidt stated that the district’s career and technical education programs supported the district’s core business by providing academically challenging, industry-certified technical programs aligned with the high skill, high demand industry sectors of the emerging “Research Coast”.  She reviewed key elements of all career and technical programs such as the Carl Perkins Career and Technical Education Act, Career and Professional Education Act (CAPE), National Career Academy Coalition organizations, district affiliated academies for 2008, Manufacturing/Pre-engineering Academy at Treasure Coast High School, Building Construction Technology Academy, Automotive Technology Academy, Aerospace/Aviation Academy, and Middle School Technology programs.
Superintendent Lannon stated this was part of a planned restructuring of programs with a focus on future jobs that will be in St. Lucie County.  This report says to the community that the Board was about re-engineering programs and products to be able to support industry in the future.
Board members appreciated receiving the update on all of the exciting and innovative programs being planned and implemented.  The MOA report from the students’ perspective was very enlightening. 
13. MK Restructuring Plans for Title I Schools 

Mr. Lannon informed the Board that Title I Schools, under the federal No Child Left Behind (NCLB) law, had a series of restructuring steps that they must take if they did not meet 100% of AYP criteria. 
Mrs. Mary Krause, Executive Director of School Renewal, Title I & Migrant Programs, reviewed and discussed restructuring plans for six schools ( Forest Grove Middle School, White City Elementary, Weatherbee Elementary, St. Lucie Elementary, Lakewood Park Elementary, and C. A. Moore Elementary). In the event any of these schools do not make adequate yearly progress this year, the plans will be implemented during the 2008-09 school year.  Results regarding AYP were not expected to be available until July 2008. 

Mrs. Krause explained what the federal and state mandates were, reviewed planning timelines and how plans were developed.  Information on the proposed curriculum changes, provisions for professional development and further interventions was also provided for the Board.
In August 2007, Mrs. Krause noted that the District and Schools Restructuring Council (DASRAC) was formed to begin the planning process.  The Board gave kudos to the following members for their diligent and tireless work: Sandy Wolfe, Owen Roberts, Sue Ranew, Barbara Slaga, Genelle Yost, Debbie Hawley, Debbie Iseman, Christine Kerstyn, Karlheinz Haas, and Mary Krause.  Data analyzed by DASRAC included parent and staff surveys, district climate surveys, FCAT data from last year, benchmark scores Q1 and Q2, discipline records, subgroups who did not make AYP, highly qualified/high quality status of teachers, three year trend data for teachers, and the principals’ presentation to DASRAC.  Option 5 of the federal requirements was selected which would result in major restructuring of a school’s governance arrangement that makes fundamental reforms, such as significant changes in the school’s staffing and governance, to improve student achievement and have substantial promise of enabling the school to make AYP.  The district was responsible for implementing the plan.  The Florida Dept. of Education’s Bureau of School Improvement and Bureau of Student Assistance would have to review the plans and make final approval.
Mrs. Krause talked about high quality teachers and highly qualified teachers.  High quality teachers were certified in the content areas they teach and have demonstrated success in increasing student achievement.  Highly qualified teachers were certified in the subject area for which they teach and also met federal guidelines for highly qualified as it pertains to subject and/or grade level taught.  Schools in restructuring must have “high quality/highly qualified teachers” in their classrooms on the first day of school when implementing a restructuring plan.  Ms. Susan Ranew, Assistant Superintendent for Human Resources, clarified that her staff members were recruiting and identifying highly qualified teachers.  District officials would be talking with these individuals about transferring to other schools.  The Superintendent had the authority to transfer personnel but it was hoped that teachers would volunteer to move.  

Board members had several questions related to the Edusoft Test Item Bank and other programs to be used at each school.  They talked about comparison results of progress reports from other districts; monitoring of restructuring plans; collaboration with principals and parents, and Title I allocation dollars for each school.
14. TB Five-Ten Year Capital Plan/Budget Review
Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent for Business Services and CFO, reviewed initial budget plans for capital funding for the next 5-10 years.  The state budget crisis that was projected to continue next year was also reviewed.  Information on state allocations for 2008-09 were not expected to be received until after the conclusion of the legislative session in May 2008. 

SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS REPORTS

Addendum 16. Superintendent’s Evaluation
During the month of March, all five Board members had individually met with Superintendent Lannon to talk about his annual evaluation.  Each member began to briefly express their opinion.  Some spoke about their discussions, concerns, satisfaction, and expectations.  Each member indicated they had given Mr. Lannon a “satisfactory” rating (as per contract language).  Mr. Ingersoll and Dr. Carvelli both proposed that the Board outline specific goals/targets for the Superintendent in the coming year.  Comments also reflected great admiration and support for the Superintendent.
Mr. Lannon thanked the Board and advised board members that he would be waiving his salary adjustment, as reflected in his contract, due to the financial budget crisis.
Action:  There was a motion to “keep” Mr. Lannon (indicating

 an overall satisfactory rating) (Hensley/Miller/Carried 5-0).
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS                                                                           
There were two unscheduled speakers who addressed the Board. 
Mrs. Rose Williams spoke about the proposed K-8 school bell times (9:30 a.m. – 4:30 p.m.) for next year.   She said the later times would create a hardship for parents, students and teachers who have to be to work prior to 9:30 a.m. and/or who are involved in other activities/second jobs later in the day.  Chairman Hilson thanked Mrs. Williams for her comments.
Ms. Trish Abel inquired about Lincoln Park Academy Middle School’s future renovation/technology update (see capital budget line 83 page H3).  Mr. Lannon replied that there were many circumstances that did not allow for any work at this time—he did not have an answer, however,  Ms. Abel’s concern was noted and he would continue to monitor the needs of the district.  
ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Hilson adjourned the March 25, 2008 regular workshop meeting at approximately 7:45 p.m.




We believe:  A healthy public school system is key to the maintenance of a healthy democracy.





We believe:  The School District and its employees have mutual obligations for support and development toward continuous improvement.





We believe:  The core business of the St. Lucie County School District is creating challenging, engaging, and satisfying work for every student, every day.





We believe:  Quality schools are the responsibility of the entire community.  





We believe:  The School District must promise continuous improvement in student achievement and in the success of each individual.








